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WAR MEMORIAL OPERA HOUSE 
 
San Francisco Ballet December 11, 2023 – May 5, 2024  $252,240.00 
 Nutcracker and 2024 Season   

San Francisco Opera November 28, 2023  N/A 
The San Francisco Opera requests to use their first (1 of 2) catering exemption of the 2023-24 season for the Evening 
on the Stage Guild Dinner in the Opera House.  McCall’s will be engaged to provide catering service for this event.
    
 
DAVIES SYMPHONY HALL 
 
GGU – School of Law May 12, 2024  $4,000.00 
 Graduation  
 
UCSF – School of Pharmacy May 16, 2024  $4,000.00 
 Graduation 
 
UCSF – School of Medicine May 19, 2024  $4,000.00 
 Graduation 
 
 
THE GREEN ROOM 
 
Emerge California November 5, 2023  $2,600.00 
 Fundraiser 
 
Charles Meade December 8, 2023  $2,600.00 
 Memorial Service 
 
Tango, Inc. December 10, 2023  $2,110.00 
 Celebration of Argentina Art/Culture 
 
UCSF  January 20, 2024  $1,150.00 
 Dept. of Family & Community Medicine 
 
SF Sheriff Office January 23, 2024  $1,150.00 
 Reception 
 
US District Court January 29, 2024  $1,150.00 
 Judge Induction 
 
SF Ballet February 9, 2024  $1,150.00 
 Cast Party 
 
Leakey Foundation May 4, 2024  $1,150.00 
 Reception 
 
Alameda Health System June 22, 2024  $1,150.00 
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HERBST THEATRE 
 
Hawaiian Chamber of Commerce of N. CA September 26, 2023  $1,450.00 
 PVS Talk w/Nainoa Thompson 
 
SF Controller’s Office September 27, 2023  $820.00 
 All Staff Meeting 
 
Glasgow 3 LLC October 16 & 17, 2023  $13,800.00 
 TED AI 
 
SF Civic Symphony October 22, 2023 – June 23, 2024  $11,600.00 
 2023-24 Season/Mozart to Mendelssohn 
 
Golden Gate Symphony Orchestra & Chorus November 5, 2023 – May 26, 2024  $5,800.00 
 2023-24 Season 
 
SF International New Concept Film Festival November 19, 2023  $3,150.00 
 Film Festival 
 
UCSF Graduate Division May 20, 2024  $820.00 
 Commencement 
 
SF Opera Center November 15, 2024  $1,450.00 
 Meet the Adlers: The Future is Now   
 
 
WILSEY CENTER 
 
SF Opera Guild September 11, 2023 – December 13, 2023 $12,220.00 
 Summer/Fall 2023 Educational Programming 
 
Jeffrey L. Ross October 29, 2023  $750.00 
 Barbara Ross/Celebration of Life 
 
Fever Labs/Mad Hatter November 29, 2023 – December 1, 2023 $1,500.00 
 Authentic Flamenco 
 
Bay Area Rainbow Symphony April 13, 2024  $1,110.00 
 Spring Concert 
 
 
ZELLERBACH REHEARSAL HALL 
 
San Francisco Ballet December 15 & 16, 2023  $1620.00 
 Nutcracker Luncheon 
 
SFJAZZ October 3 – 6, 2023  $1720.00 
   Jazz Collective Rehearsals 



PO Number Description Amount Fund 
Source

PURCHASE ORDER
760441 RMI MECHANICAL CONTRACTOR INC 1,500.00$           14670
760486 PACE SUPPLY CORP 225.18$              14670
760524 Safeware, Inc 516.29$              14670
760534 SIMONDS MACHINERY CO 2,666.60$           14670
760555 CHARLES PANKOW BUILDERS LTD 6,269.57$           14680
761444 BAY REPROGRAPHIC & SUPPLY INC 1,500.00$           14670
761549 GRAINGER 2,761.14$           14670
761808 MCCLURE ELECTRIC INC 23,882.57$        14680
762753 D T C GRIP & ELECTRIC INC 6,537.07$           14670
762759 GRAINGER 1,390.41$           14670
762795 TK ELEVATOR CORPORATION 5,750.00$           14680
762800 JCX EXPENDABLES 215.09$              14670
762808 GRAINGER 9,007.33$           14670
762809 STAPLES BUSINESS ADVANTAGE 2,172.50$           14670
763581 D T C GRIP & ELECTRIC INC 3,832.29$           14670
765334 GRAINGER 3,050.93$           14670
765587 AQUA TREAT CHEMICALS INC 4,994.52$           14670
765599 EWING IRRIGATION PRODUCTS INC 1,464.50$           14670
765608 RMI MECHANICAL CONTRACTOR INC 545.30$              14670
766290 UNITED CALIFORNIA GLASS & DOOR 33,650.00$        14680

Total 111,931.29$      

FUND CODE: DESCRIPTION:
14670 Operating 42,379.15$        
14680 Facilities Maintenance 69,552.14$        
14690 Capital Projects
14700 Concessions Equipment Replacement Fund
14720 War Memorial Reserve
14820 Gift Fund

Total 111,931.29$      

San Francisco War Memorial
FY 2023-2024 Housekeeping Expenditures - September 30, 2023



San Francisco War Memorial 

FY 2023-24 Revenue Report - September 30, 2023

Account
SEPTEMBER 

REVENUE YEAR TO DATE
LAST YEAR TO 

DATE FY 2018-2019

FACILITY RENTAL

435511 Opera House 217,720.00$             236,675.00$        3,470.00$            280,366.90$      

435512 Green Room 9,150.00                   32,560.00            62,970.00            187,925.00        

435521 Herbst Theatre 1,700.00                   47,630.00            70,475.00            269,600.00        

435531 Davies Symphony Hall 218,130.00               274,865.00          87,770.80            240,690.00        

435542 Wilsey Center 62,777.50            79,295.00            63,330.00          

462891 Zellerbach Rehearsal Hall 49,030.00                 49,030.00            23,400.00            72,880.00          

OFFICE RENTAL

435517 San Francisco Ballet (OH) 8,313.78$            8,313.78$            5,609.04$          

435519 San Francisco Opera (OH) 47,947.77            47,947.77            53,995.28          

435539 San Francisco Symphony (DSH) 48,297.60            48,297.60            42,957.00          

435540 Veterans Bldg. Office Rent (SFO) 120,597.66          120,597.66          143,323.60        

462861 Veterans Building Occupancy Fees 10,437.66                 33,139.80            33,139.80            1,625.82            

FOOD/BEVERAGE CONCESSIONS

435611 Opera House 516.07$                    4,879.38$            43,825.19$          51,253.63$        

435611 Herbst Theatre 1,835.00                   2,625.51              381.00                 22,493.60          

435631 Davies Symphony Hall 20,190.35                 38,081.36            25,019.33            80,598.93          

PROGRAM CONCESSIONS

435612 Opera House -$                          -$                    -$                     200.03$             

435612 Herbst Theatre -                            -                      80.56                   -                     

435632 Davies Symphony Hall -                            -                      1,560.58              4,447.02            

OTHER

435232 Parking Fees 2,246.00$                 10,053.00$          10,717.00$          11,396.25$        

462899 Miscellaneous Revenue 7,033.00                   41,742.00            28,284.00            66,007.60          

GROSS REVENUE 537,988.08$             1,059,215.36$     695,545.07$        1,598,699.70$   

Less 15% War Memorial Reserve (80,698.21)$              (158,882.30)$      (104,331.76)$       (239,804.96)$     

Payment to War Memorial Commission (4,450.00)                  (13,350.00)          (9,450.00)             (9,648.00)           

NET REVENUE 452,839.87$             886,983.06$        581,763.31$        1,349,246.75$   

OTHER FUNDS

435614 Concessions Equipment Replacement 1,022.73$                 4,910.84$            3,101.75$            7,948.27$          
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ACCOUNT DESCRIPTION
REVISED 

APPROPRIATION

YTD  
ENCUMBERED & 

EXPENDED BALANCE

San Francisco War Memorial
Operating Account - 14670

FY 2023 - 2024 Appropriations Report - September 30, 2023

Permanent Salaries 7,154,419$               1,317,888$           5,836,531$          

Temporary Salaries 381,958$                  181,434$              200,524$             

Premium Pay 153,945$                  29,020$                124,925$             

One-Time Salaries Payments -$                          23,600$                (23,600)$              

Overtime 254,731$                  52,718$                202,013$             

Holiday 102,799$                  12,850$                89,949$               

Mandatory Fringe Benefits 3,491,587$               676,186$              2,815,401$          
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Travel 21,000$                    -$                      21,000$               

Fees_Other -$                          -$                      -$                     

Training 41,777$                    2,660$                  39,117$               

Employee_Expenses -$                          -$                      -$                     

Membership_Fees 4,175$                      3,150$                  1,025$                 

Profesional_Special_Services 91,403$                    87,404$                3,999$                 

Maintenance_Services_Build_Struct 948,374$                  888,777$              59,598$               

Maintenance_Services_Equipment 52,018$                    10,764$                41,254$               

Rent_Lease_Equipment 17,873$                    16,263$                1,610$                 

Other Current Expenses 85,631$                    21,597$                64,034$               

Taxes_Licenses_Permits 219,681$                  2,774$                  216,908$             

Utilities_Telephone -$                          -$                      -$                     

Materials & Supplies 319,409$                  208,935$              110,473$             
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Human Resources Modernization 7,286$                      -$                      7,286$                 

Diversity Equity Inclusion 1,617$                      -$                      1,617$                 

GF-PUC-Light Heat & Power 2,065,355$               139,388$              1,925,967$          

PUC Sewer Service Charges 195,925$                  9,453$                  186,472$             

Ef-PUC-Water Charges 145,452$                  8,332$                  137,120$             

DT Technology Projects -$                          -$                      -$                     

DT Technology Infrastructure 176,577$                  44,144$                132,433$             

GF-City Attorney-Legal Service 93,283$                    -$                      93,283$               

DT Enterprise Tech Contracts 25,124$                    -$                      25,124$               

DT Telecommunications Services 29,514$                    -$                      29,514$               

GF-GSA-Facilities Mgmt Svcs 4,346,552$               -$                      4,346,552$          

GF-HR-Equal Emplymnt Opportuni 26,654$                    -$                      26,654$               

GF-HR-Mgmt Training 65,880$                    -$                      65,880$               

GF-HR-Workers' Comp Claims 120,533$                  -$                      120,533$             

GF-Chs-Medical Service 30,254$                    -$                      30,254$               

GF-Chs-Toxic Waste&Haz Mat Svc 14,881$                    -$                      14,881$               

Is-Purch-Reproduction 8,500$                      -$                      8,500$                 

GF-Rec & Park-Gardener 198,668$                  -$                      198,668$             

TOTAL OPERATING 20,892,835$             3,737,335$           17,155,500$        

14680 Facilities Maintenance 789,795$                  371,218$              418,577$             

GRAND TOTAL 21,682,630$             4,108,553$           17,574,077$        

10000 Debt Service 9,600,895$               2,352,144$           7,248,751$          

14720 War Memorial Reserve 1,086,899$               $36,391 1,050,509$          

14700 Concessions Equip. Repl. Fund 44,734$                    $8,775.55 35,959$               
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MINUTES 

WAR MEMORIAL BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

BUILDING COMMITTEE / SPECIAL MEETING 

Tuesday, September 12, 2023 

The Building Committee of the Board of Trustees of the War Memorial of San Francisco met in-person at 12:00 
p.m. on Tuesday, September 12, 2023, in the in the Trustees’ Board Room, War Memorial Opera House, Chair 
Pelosi presiding.  

ROLL CALL 

Committee Members Present: Chair Pelosi, President Horn, Vice President Lui, Trustee Gatti, Trustee 
Muduroglu, and Trustee Rocco 

Committee Members Absent: Trustee Wilsey (appeared on video, not counted for quorum or voting purposes) 

Non-Committee Members: None 
Present 

Staff Present:   Kate Sofis, Managing Director; Rob Levin, Assistant Managing Director; and 
   Francesca Cicero, Board Secretary 
 
Proposed Bas Relief Commemorating San Francisco Opera’s Sixth General Director, David Gockley: 
Chair Pelosi opened the meeting reminding Trustees they received a packet from the San Francisco Opera 
seeking consideration of its request to install a bas relief sculpture of San Francisco Opera’s sixth General 
Director, David Gockley, in the lobby of the War Memorial Opera House. He noted that Matthew Shilvock, 
General Director of the San Francisco Opera, presented the Opera’s proposal to this Building Committee at the 
previous Building Committee meeting on August 8, 2023. Chair Pelosi reminded the Committee that they voted 
to recommend to the full Board of Trustees that the bas relief project move forward, as well agreed on the 
proposed location in the Opera House Lobby. He stated that on August 10, 2023, the full Board of Trustees voted 
to adopt the recommendations of the Committee and unanimously voted to approve the Opera’s requests. Chair 
Pelosi noted that the Building Committee and Board also provided feedback to the Opera on the initial designs 
for the bas relief sculpture, which has not been finalized.  

Chair Pelosi introduced Jordan Amman, General Director’s Associate, from the San Francisco Opera, and invited 
her to update the Board on the bas relief design and answer questions from the Trustees. Ms. Amman provided a 
brief update to the Board on the sculpture being created by Jennifer Frudakis. She noted that the design was 
reworked and reproportioned based on the feedback received from the Committee, in order to minimize 
background space and allow Mr. Gockley’s features to be more prominent. She noted that due to this change, the 
sculpture’s size on the wall looked disproportionate to the other pieces in the lobby, so the decision was made to 
reduce the size of the overall sculpture by three inches on the width and one inch in height. Ms. Amman asked 
for any further feedback from the Committee, as the artist will be creating a completely new clay draft, which the 
Opera hopes will be the final iteration of the piece before it is cast for installation. 

Vice President Lui asked what David Gockley’s thoughts were on the piece. Ms. Amman responded that he loves 
the piece and was able to meet with the sculptor in person. Trustee Gatti asked about whether the argyle in the 
sweater could be toned down. Following discussion, Chair Pelosi thanked Ms. Amman for the update and that 
they look forward to seeing the final design at a future meeting.  
 
Request from San Francisco Symphony to begin entitlement process for possible future improvements to 
Davies Symphony Hall: Chair Pelosi noted that prior to the meeting, Committee members received a letter from 
the San Francisco Symphony requesting authorization from the War Memorial Board of Trustees to seek 
entitlement from the City and County of San Francisco to make possible future improvements to Davies 
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Symphony Hall, including potential front of house lobbies, improved street-level access, creation of an additional 
performance space, improved backstage support spaces, and possible renovation to the performance areas.  
Chair Pelosi invited Matt Spivey, San Francisco Symphony CEO, to present the Symphony’s request to the 
Committee. 

Mr. Spivey recounted that Davies Symphony Hall is nearing the 50-year mark, and the Symphony has been 
exploring ways to make the building more accessible and connected to the community. He noted that while they 
are very much in the exploratory phase, they would like to begin the entitlement process with the City’s planning 
departments, which can take up to two years to complete. He stated that San Francisco needs arts and culture to 
be as accessible, creative, and as vibrant as the community it is in, and to that end are looking to evolve the space 
to be more flexible, open, and welcoming. Mr. Spivey discussed aspirations to re-envision the public spaces to 
create more openness and connection. He noted that each of the front-of-house goals relates in some way to 
public accessibility, space and transparency. Mr. Spivey pointed out that there are a lot of cinder block walls 
which close off the space to the street-level and they are looking at more ways to utilize the space not only just 
for performances, in order to connect more to the surrounding community. He also stated that the performance 
space and back-of-house goals relate to creating connections between the audiences, the artists, and the space 
itself.  

Mr. Spivey emphasized how important the relationship is between the Symphony and the War Memorial. He 
noted the intent would be to bring back more detailed plans in 2024 to the Committee and the Board. He thanked 
President Tom Horn and Managing Director Kate Sofis for their collaboration moving forward. President Horn 
recognized the San Francisco Symphony President Priscilla Geeslin in the audience and Mr. Spivey introduced 
and thanked the rest of his team who have been working on this project: Metta Krach, Facilities Chair; Elizabeth 
Shribman, Chief of Staff; Marni Cook, Senior Director of Advocacy & Community Engagement; and Andrew 
Dubowski, Senior Director of Operations. Mr. Spivey noted that they intend to file the entitlement submission 
paperwork with the City at the end of the month. He stated they were eager to start the process, and while it is 
approximately two years just to secure the entitlement, there is more flexibility on the timeline after securing the 
entitlement from the City.  
 
Following discussion, and on motion of Vice President Lui, seconded by Trustee Muduroglu the following 
recommendation was unanimously adopted:  
 
RECOMMENDED,  To the Board of Trustees of the War Memorial of San Francisco that it approve the San 

Francisco Symphony’s request to begin the process of seeking entitlements from the 
City & County of San Francisco for future improvements to Davies Symphony Hall. 

 
PUBLIC COMMENT 

Public comment is an opportunity for members of the public to directly address the Committee on items within 
the subject matter jurisdiction of the Budget and Finance Committee, but not on the agenda. 

There being no public comment, Chair Pelosi closed public comment.  
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 

There being no further business to come before the Board, Chair Pelosi adjourned the meeting at 12:31 p.m.  
 
 
 
Francesca Cicero 
Board Secretary 
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MINUTES 

WAR MEMORIAL BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

REGULAR BOARD MEETING 
Thursday, September 14, 2023 

 
The Board of Trustees of the War Memorial of San Francisco met in regular session on Thursday, September 14, 
2023, at 2:00 p.m., in the Trustees’ Board Room, War Memorial Opera House, President Horn presiding. 
 
 

ROLL CALL 

Present: President Horn, Vice President Lui, Trustee Gatti, Trustee Kopp, Trustee Muduroglu, Trustee 
Pelosi (arrived 2:05), Trustee Wilsey, and Trustee Wright (arrived at 2:10 p.m) 

Absent: Trustee Fisher, Trustee Newstat, and Trustee Rocco 

Staff Present: Kate Sofis, Managing Director; Rob Levin, Assistant Managing Director; Francesca Cicero, 
Board Secretary 

 
 

PRESIDENT’S REPORT 

President Horn stated that the San Francisco Opera opened its 101st season with an Opening Night Concert, on 
September 8, 2023 featuring tenor Roberto Alagna and Soprano Aleksandra Kurzak with the San Francisco Opera 
Chorus and Orchestra, conducted by Music Director Eun Sun Kim. He noted that following the concert, there was 
also a lively after-party held at City Hall. He wished the Opera all the best as they begin their 101st season on 
behalf of the Trustees. President Horn also noted that the Symphony will open their season on Friday, September 
22, 2023, as Esa-Pekka Salonen will lead the San Francisco Symphony in an Opening Night Gala program. 
President Horn wished the Symphony all the best as they also begin their new season. 

 
MANAGING DIRECTOR'S REPORT 

Managing Director Kate Sofis noted that Francesca Cicero, the Board’s Secretary, will now sit at the main table to 
manage administration of the Board meetings more effectively. Director Sofis remarked that the Ethics 
Commission has certified a ballot measure for the March 2024 primary election, related to changes in conflict-of-
interest laws, and that any changes that will impact the War Memorial will be analyzed and brought to the Board. 
She also reminded Trustees that there are two annual trainings for Trustees to complete by the end of the year, 
Bystander Intervention and Transgender 101.  
 

ASSISTANT MANAGING DIRECTOR'S REPORT 

Approval of Consent Agenda:  Assistant Managing Director Levin stated that items submitted on the Consent 
Agenda included: the minutes of the Building Committee Meeting of August 8, 2023; the minutes of the Regular 
Board Meeting of August 10, 2023; Rental Requests for September 14, 2023; and the Revenue, Appropriations and 
Housekeeping Expenditures reports for August 2023.  
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Following discussion, on motion of Trustee Wilsey, seconded by Trustee Gatti, the following resolution was 
unanimously adopted: 

RESOLUTION NO. 23-23 

RESOLVED, By the Board of Trustees of the War Memorial of San Francisco the minutes of the Building 
Committee meeting of August 8, 2023; the Regular Board Meeting of August 10, 2023; Rental 
Requests for September 14, 2023; and the Revenue, Appropriations and Housekeeping 
Expenditures reports for August 2023 are hereby approved. 

Director Levin announced that the house electrician for Davies Symphony Hall for the last 32 years, Jim Jacobs, 
will be retiring at the end of October. Director Levin noted that staff are working with Mr. Jacobs on a transition 
plan.  

BUILDING COMMITTEE REPORT 

San Francisco Opera’s Proposed Bas Relief Commemorating David Gockley (SF Opera’s Sixth General 
Director):  President Horn noted that there were two items on the agenda at the Building Committee meeting on 
September 12, 2023, and invited Chair Pelosi to address the Board. Chair Pelosi stated that the Building 
Committee received a brief update from the San Francisco Opera on the bas relief sculpture commemorating David 
Gockley, San Francisco Opera’s Sixth General Director.  

Chair Pelosi noted the sculpture’s original design was updated based on feedback the Opera received from the 
Committee and Board. He stated the sculpture has been reduced in size a few inches to accommodate the wall 
space in the lobby. He said the sculptor will be creating a new clay piece with the final design to bring back to the 
Committee for final approval in the upcoming months.  

Request from San Francisco Symphony to begin entitlement process for possible future improvements to 
Davies Symphony Hall: Chair Pelosi stated the Building Committee also considered a request from the San 
Francisco Symphony for approval to begin the entitlement process with the City for potential modifications to 
Davies Symphony Hall. He noted that the Symphony is looking to redesign the lobby and public spaces, the 
auditorium, backstage and support spaces, to create more connection with the artists and provide a flexible, open, 
welcoming and accessible space for the community-at-large. Chair Pelosi emphasized that the Symphony’s request 
put forth at the Committee focused only on obtaining approval from the Board to begin the entitlement process 
with the Planning Commission, which could take up to two years.  

He reported that the Committee voted unanimously to recommend approval of the request by the San Francisco 
Symphony to begin the entitlement process with the City. President Horn recognized Dan Zimardi, Senior 
Operations Manager for the San Francisco Symphony, and invited him to address the Board. Mr. Zimardi stated 
that the Symphony was looking forward to getting this project started and any questions the Board may have can 
be directed to Matt Spivey, CEO of the Symphony. President Horn emphasized that this vote is a procedural step 
required to allow the Symphony to begin the entitlement process.  

Following discussion, on motion of Trustee Wilsey, seconded by Vice President Lui, the following resolution was 
unanimously adopted: 

RESOLUTION NO. 23-24 

RESOLVED, By the Board of Trustees of the War Memorial of San Francisco to adopt the Building 
Committee’s recommendation and the request from the San Francisco Symphony to begin the 
entitlement process with the City and County of San Francisco is hereby approved. 

 

 



3 
 

 
09-14-23-WMBT-Meeting-Minutes-DRAFT 

REGULAR ITEMS 

Consideration of request from San Francisco Fleet Week Board for a rental fee waiver for use of the Herbst 
Theatre to present its “Honor the Fallen” concert on October 5, 2023: President Horn stated that prior to the 
meeting, Trustees received a letter from the Chair of the San Francisco Fleet Week Association, J. Michael Myatt, 
requesting the Board waive the Herbst Theatre rental fee for their “Honor the Fallen Concert” which will take 
place during Fleet Week, on October 5, 2023. He noted that the annual concert, a part of San Francisco’s citywide 
Fleet Week tradition, honors those brave people who gave the ultimate sacrifice in service to our nation. He stated 
the concert is consistent with the purposes and mission of the San Francisco War Memorial and part of a long-
standing civic celebration in the City. President Horn noted that the concert will feature performances by the 1st 
Marine Division Band and the San Francisco Boys Chorus. He pointed out that attendees are admitted free of 
charge and include a cross-section of visiting sailors and Marines, as well as members of the public. President 
Horn emphasized that the Board has agreed to waive the fee for this Fleet Week concert in the past.  

Following discussion, on motion of Trustee Kopp, seconded by Trustee Muduroglu, the following resolution was 
unanimously adopted: 

RESOLUTION NO. 23-25 

RESOLVED, By the Board of Trustees of the War Memorial of San Francisco the request from San Francisco 
Fleet Week to waive rental fees for its “Honor the Fallen” concert in the Herbst Theatre on 
October 5, 2023, is hereby approved. 

 
Consideration of request for adjustments to The Green Room rental rate pricing structures: President Horn 
reminded the Board that at the most recent meeting, there was a robust discussion about The Green Room and the 
potential reasons for the decline in wedding bookings in the venue this past summer. He noted that after the Board 
meeting, staff met to analyze and discuss possible explanations for the decline, and to propose some potential 
solutions. President Horn stated that Trustees received a chart outlining historic, current, and proposed rental rates 
for booking weddings and corporate events in The Green Room, and invited the Assistant Managing Director, Rob 
Levin, to present the proposal to the Trustees.  

Director Levin noted that the task force looked at The Green Room pricing history over time to determine when 
the dip in bookings happened. He explained that it was partially due to the COVID pandemic, but they also 
identified the pricing increases to rent The Green Room may be contributing to this decrease as well. He noted that 
in 2018-2019, the rate increased about 5%, which is a typical increase that covers increases in cost. He then stated 
that in 2020-2021, the rate increased about three-fold. He also noted that at this time, in order to rent The Green 
Room for a wedding, a person would have to book a full wedding package, and a precipitous drop in the number of 
weddings booked occurred after this change. He noted that staff recommends moving back to the 3-5% increases 
each year and eliminate the requirement of booking a full wedding package to rent The Green Room. He noted that 
The Green Room does allow for individual choice regarding catering vendors and is not governed by the exclusive 
license that Global Gourmet Catering has with regard to the Veterans Building.  

Director Levin emphasized the time-sensitivity around wedding-bookings for summer 2024, as well as the interest 
in getting other Green Room bookings back on track during this fiscal year, which is why staff is requesting the 
item be considered for approval by the full Board at this time. He noted that pricing will also be adjusted for any 
licensees who have already paid the increased prices. Trustee Wright asked about marketing of the space and 
Director Levin noted that in the past they have not had to market the space. Director Sofis noted that she is looking 
at how to better market the venues and events that have been booked in the facilities to amplify those events and 
get the word out through social media. Trustee Wright recommended reaching out to anyone who has inquired in 
the past about the space to help get the word out, especially to non-profits who may be more price-sensitive. 
Director Levin noted that the current rental fee includes rental for an 8-hour window and if people are interested in 
a cocktail reception outside of The Green Room, the Veterans Building lobby is possible, but would require 
keeping the Herbst Theatre dark, which adds to the cost.  
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Following discussion, on motion of Trustee Kopp, seconded by Trustee Muduroglu, the following resolution was 
unanimously adopted: 

RESOLUTION NO. 23-26 

RESOLVED, By the Board of Trustees of the War Memorial of San Francisco the adjustments to The Green 
Room rental rate pricing structures are hereby approved. 

 
Consideration of request to expand the current policy allowing beverages in the auditoriums, to include the 
Herbst Theatre: President Horn stated that in 2010, the Board approved a request for a pilot program to allow 
beverages to be brought into the auditoriums of Davies Symphony Hall and the Opera House. He noted that the 
policy had been successfully running since that pilot program and has since returned after the pandemic pause. 
President Horn stated that based on feedback the War Memorial has received from patrons, the Board is 
considering a request to extend these same privileges of allowing beverages in the auditorium of the Herbst 
Theatre, to create consistency in the patron experience across all War Memorial venues. He invited the Managing 
Director, Kate Sofis, to present the request to the Board.  

Director Sofis stated that this proposal is designed to create a unified patron experience across all the War 
Memorial venues. She explained that staff will work with Global Gourmet Catering, the liquor license holder, to 
ensure that the license covers the entire first floor of the Veterans Building. She also noted that the Thomas E. 
Horn Lounge would be separate from this liquor license. Trustee Gatti and Trustee Kopp expressed their personal 
opposition to drinks being brought into auditoriums as a general practice but expressed that they understand that 
times have changed. Trustee Wright stated that in looking to attract younger people they must move with the tide, 
and it also allows concessionaires to increase their sales.   

Following discussion, on motion of Trustee Wright, seconded by Trustee Muduroglu, the following resolution was 
unanimously adopted: 

RESOLUTION NO. 23-27 

RESOLVED, By the Board of Trustees of the War Memorial of San Francisco that the expansion of the current 
policy to allow beverages in the Herbst Theatre is hereby approved. 

 
Update on APEC and consideration of request by the APEC Host Committee to create and hang seven 
banners outside the Opera House during the APEC Conference scheduled for November 10-17, 2023: 
President Horn stated that San Francisco will be the host of the upcoming APEC Conference, November 14-16, 
2023, at the Moscone Center West. He noted the Summit will bring CEOs, entrepreneurs, thought leaders and 
other stakeholders together with the most senior political leaders from the Asia-Pacific region for two days of 
robust dialogue on global opportunities and challenges that are shaping economic, environmental, and societal 
trends in the region.  

President Horn invited the Mayor’s Chief of Protocol, Trustee Muduroglu, to present to the Board an update on the 
APEC Conference and present a request for banners commemorating APEC to be permitted to hang outside the 
Opera House during the conference. Trustee Muduroglu noted that the APEC Committee is working directly with 
the State Department and the White House, the Mayor’s team, and others to bring this conference to San Francisco 
for the 30th iteration of the event. She stated that the Summit program focus of ‘Creating Economic Opportunity,’ 
will feature a lineup of dynamic and diverse speakers who will highlight the potential of collaboration and fresh 
thinking to build the future through a focus on sustainability, inclusion, resilience, and innovation. She noted that 
APEC is expected to generate approximately $50 million in local revenue, with 24 member economies 
participating in the conference, of about 30,000 delegates. She explained that they have started the APEC 
marketing with bus shelters to welcome conference-goers and excite locals, highlighting the beauty and importance 
of San Francisco to Asian-Pacific economies. Trustee Muduroglu stated that they would like to have similar 
signage on hanging banners in front of the Opera House to welcome these attendees and highlight the arts and 
culture of San Francisco. Vice President Lui thanked Trustee Muduroglu for all her work on this program. Trustee 
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Muduroglu also noted that although the recent Dreamforce Conference was larger, the APEC Conference will 
include 24 heads-of-state, which brings additional security and logistical challenges.  

Trustee Wright questioned why the banners were only in English, and whether it would be beneficial to have the 
banners in additional languages, since it is an international conference. Trustee Muduroglu noted that there will be 
QR codes that direct folks to a multilingual website. Trustee Muduroglu agreed that it would be good to have a 
banner with multiple languages. Trustee Gatti asked about whether any of the events would be held in the War 
Memorial buildings. Trustee Muduroglu responded that there is nothing planned for the buildings, due to capacity 
and security reasons.    

Following discussion, on motion of Trustee Pelosi, seconded by Vice President Lui, the following resolution was 
unanimously adopted: 

RESOLUTION NO. 23-27 

RESOLVED, By the Board of Trustees of the War Memorial of San Francisco the request by the APEC Host 
Committee to create and hang seven banners outside the Opera House during the APEC 
Conference, from November 9-19, 2023, is hereby approved. 

MISCELLANEOUS CORRESPONDENCE 

The Board received an email on August 30, 2023, which was circulated to all the Trustees from someone 
identifying themselves as a member of Arts Against Aggression Group. He noted the email expressed an opinion 
on announced mezzo-soprano Ekaterina Semenchuk's performance at War Memorial Opera House. President Horn 
noted that casting decisions are made by the resident companies and not by the War Memorial. Trustee Wright 
questioned whether the Board needed to respond. President Horn noted that the opening performance already came 
and went without incident, and security was increased that evening.   

GOOD AND WELFARE 

Vice President Lui encouraged everyone to visit the Asian Art Museum’s exhibit, Takashi Murakami: Unfamiliar 
People – Swelling of Monsterized Human Ego, that runs through February 2024. There being no further good and 
welfare, President Horn closed good and welfare. 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

There being no public comment, President Horn closed public comment. 
 

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, Chair Horn adjourned the meeting at 3:05 p.m. 
 

Francesca Cicero 
Board Secretary 
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